HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
ESJH MOB Building 
1960 Ogden St., Denver, CO

Tuesday, September 27, 2011

5:30pm

In attendance were:
Lynn Moore (Davis Partnership), Al Davis (ESJH), John Ahlenius (Avenue Lofts), Bob Nogueira (Kaiser), Craig Demmon (UPNWA), Craig Vanderlan (Humbolt St. Neighborhood Assn.), Michael Henry (CHUN), Suzette Riddick (Bakery Contact 22nd/Downing), Craig Supplee (Enterprise Hill Neighborhood Assn), Ted Freedman (Enterprise Hill), Dennis Humphries (Humphries Architects), Gary Branch (P/SL), Evan Lichtenfels (Red Peak Properties), Chuck Brantigan
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved with correction no corrections.  It was noted in the REVISED agenda for the September 27th meeting that in the Old Business section, Craig Supplee’s name was incorrectly spelled using only one “P”.
Colorado Coalition Clinic and Apartments 

Craig Supplee provided an update stating that he had participated in continued talks with John Parvensky on the planned Stout Street Health Center and Stout Street Lofts Development.  He stated the conversations have focused on negotiating the possibility of this being the last facility in the area. Community concerns are with adding to the current numbers of homeless population, not the medical facility; agree this type of facility is needed, but disagree with the concentration in one area.  Both Craig and Ted Freedman stated their housing association’s concern with this adding to what is already seen as a concentration of special needs business/facilities in the surrounding area.  
There was no discussion of special review for large non-hospital medical facilities, other than to note that no such provision was included in Denver’s updated zoning code.
St. Lukes Special Improvement District 

Evan Lichtenfels with Read Peak Properties provided an update as they are leading the dissolution process of the St. Lukes Metro District.  He stated they have been in discussions with DURA (?) who is to provide the “road map” of how to dissolve the district.  The next step is for the District Board to meet and agree to dissolve. There is the need to ensure local businesses, property owners, and housing associations are in agreement on these issues.  Red Peak Properties is in full support of the zoning/conversion of 19th to a two-way street and state they are pushing for it to occur.  There was comment from the Forum about a concern that dissolution of the metro district might become a trend and if such a trend developed who/what organization would be responsible for repairs and improvements within a dissolved district.  Evan stated that discussions are also in process of how future capital improvements would need to be addressed and funded.  He mentioned that some funds may exist for this, but is still in discussion/negotiation.
St. Joseph Hospital Update
Al Davis reported that there are approximately eight more weeks of road and utility infrastructure work remaining for the work with Downing St. and 20th Ave.  The 19th Ave extension is not part of the area being completed, but will come in a future phase. Midtown I building has another week of demolition scheduled.  Once it is completely down, demolition of Midtown II.
Lynn Moore (Davis Partnership) provided information on the city’s reluctance to approve a mid-block crossing on Ogden Street and the concern there was for the number of persons that did cross in this area to reach the Medical Office Building.  The Forum was in agreement that a mid-block crossing was appropriate for this location as members of the Forum had just made this trek across Ogden to reach the meeting.  Lynn stated that they would re-address this with the city; Forum stated it would support this request.  Lynn made a request that Chuck Brantigan draft a letter in support from the Forum.
A question was raised from the Forum on the status of St. Joseph's Foundation applying for and Open Places Sacred Spaces planning grant. As stated in previous Forum meeting minutes, the goal of Open Places Sacred Spaces is to demonstrate the positive and impact that well-planned open spaces have one challenged urban communities and people facing health crises. Lynn Moore stated that the request for the grant had been submitted in September, but there was no additional information at this time. 

Al Davis spoke to the community advisory board (CAB) concern of hospital employees proceeding to the NW corner of 20th and Ogden where they are then smoking.  Same problem exists of Kaiser and P/SL employees crossing the streets to smoke on property not owned by the hospitals.  Continuing question of what can be done to discourage hospital employees and visitors to the hospitals from smoking on neighboring properties. It is unknown if the city ordinance would permit the hospitals designating an area on their campuses for smoking; might be allowable with a variance.  All hospitals in the district would have to agree and it would need to be allowable by the city.  There was some discussion around pictures that had been taken of employees of the hospitals who were known to be smoking on neighboring properties.  No photographs were presented.  Paul Benington was not present at the meeting; he was noted on the agenda as the person to discuss this topic.
Presbyterian / St. Luke’s Update

P/SL in process of determining when to request permits for demolition of 1801 High Street and 1800 Gilpin.  Possibly in December/January time frame.  P/SL will update the Forum once the decision is made.  Knowledge is that 1800 Gilpin will most likely be reviewed by the landmark commission.
Presented were sketches of three proposed hospital directional signs to be placed along/near intersections of York St. and 18th Ave.  The new signs would be designed along the same lines as the existing city directional signs for hospitals throughout the district.  P/SL is requesting ESJH and Kaiser consider assisting with the funding of these three signs as the current design would direct traffic to all three facilities.  The Forum presented no objection to the installation of the signs and agreed P/SL should pursue city approval and permits.  Al Davis with ESJH stated there was also a need to have the hospitals (P/SL and Kaiser meet to discuss additional signage being planned for their current hospital project).

P/SL also presented information that they would seek city approval and permits to install additional directional signs (designed to same specifications of existing city hospital signs) to replace two signs that exist on P/SL property.  These signs are proposed so there is less confusion and more consistency with the hospital directional signs within the district.

One additional new sign was proposed along 17th Ave prior to the intersection with High Street.  This directional sign would be intended to direct traffic toward P/SL Emergency Department entrance at the corner of High Street and 19th Ave.  This is due to the relocation of the emergency department on the P/SL campus.   The Forum had no objections to the proposed signs.  P/SL will pursue city approvals and permits.
New Business

Bakery at 22nd and Downing
Suzette Riddick introduced herself to the Forum and indicated her intent to open a bakery.  There was no major discussion at this time; Suzette was unable to provide a timeline stating that they are behind where they thought they would be at this juncture.
Naming the Denver Human Services Eastside Office Building (3815 Steele)  
Little discussion was held on this matter as it was stated that there may already be a decision on this by the city.  It is unknown what the decision is at this time.
The meeting was adjourned to allow those who desired to view ESJH’s construction project from the ESJH MOB rooftop parking deck. The meeting started on time and lasted no more than 1 hour.
Submitted by Gary W. Branch for

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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